

Picard theorems for moduli spaces of polarized varieties

Ya Deng¹ · Steven Lu^2 · Ruiran Sun³ · Kang Zuo^{4,5}

Received: 12 August 2021 / Revised: 12 July 2023 / Accepted: 25 November 2023 © The Author(s), under exclusive licence to Springer-Verlag GmbH Germany, part of Springer Nature 2023

Abstract

As a result of our study of the hyperbolicity of the moduli space of polarized manifold, we give a general big Picard theorem for a holomorphic curve on a log-smooth pair (X, D) such that $W = X \setminus D$ admits a Finsler pseudometric that is strongly negatively curved when pulled back to the curve. We show, by some refinements of the classical Viehweg–Zuo construction, that this latter condition holds for the base space W, if nonsingular, of any algebraic family of polarized complex projective manifolds with semi-ample canonical bundles whose induced moduli map ϕ to the moduli space of such manifolds is generically finite and any ϕ -horizontal holomorphic curve in W. This yields the big Picard theorem for any holomorphic curves in the base space U of such an algebraic family by allowing this base space to be singular but with generically finite moduli map. An immediate and useful corollary is that any holomorphic map from an algebraic variety to such a base space U must be algebraic, i.e., the corresponding holomorphic family must be algebraic. We also show the related algebraic

⊠ Kang Zuo zuok@uni-mainz.de

> Ya Deng deng@ihes.fr

Steven Lu lu.steven@uqam.ca

Ruiran Sun ruiran.sun@mcgill.ca

- ¹ Institut des Hautes Études Scientifiques, Université Paris-Saclay, 35 route de Chartres, 91440 Bures-sur-Yvette, France
- ² Département de Mathématiques, Universitédu Québec à Montréal, Case postale 8888, succursale centre-ville, Montreal, Québec H3C 3P8, Canada
- ³ Department of Mathematics & Statistics, McGill University, Burnside Hall, 805 Sherbrooke Street West, Montreal, Quebec H3A 0B9, Canada
- ⁴ School of Mathematics and Statistics, Wuhan University, Luojiashan, Wuchang, Wuhan 430072, Hubei, People's Republic of China
- ⁵ Institut für Mathematik, Universität Mainz, 55099 Mainz, Germany

hyperbolicity property of such a base space U, which generalizes previous Arakelov inequalities and weak boundedness results for moduli stacks and offers, in addition to the Picard theorem above, another evidence in favor of the hyperbolic embeddability of such an U.

Mathematics Subject Classification 32Q45 · 32A22 · 53C60

Contents

1	Introduction
	1.1 The big Picard theorem and Borel hyperbolicity
	1.2 Algebraic hyperbolicity
	1.3 Outline
	1.4 Notation
2	Recollections on the Viehweg–Zuo construction
	2.1 Cyclic covering and the comparison map
	2.1.1 The Higgs bundle coming from the variation of Hodge structures
	2.1.2 The Higgs bundle coming from deformation theory
	2.1.3 The comparison maps
	2.1.4 Injectivity of the comparison map
	2.2 Iteration of generalized Kodaira–Spencer maps
	2.2.1 Maximal non-zero iteration
	2.2.2 Maximal non-zero iteration of Kodaira–Spencer map along an analytic curve
	2.3 The Finsler (pseudo)metric
	2.3.1 Modification along the boundary
	2.3.2 The curvature inequalities
3	Big Picard theorem via negative curvature
4	Big Picard theorem via the lemma on the logarthmic derivative
	4.1 Preliminary in Nevanlinna theory
	4.2 Criterion for big Picard theorem
5	Algebraic hyperbolicity for moduli spaces of polarized manifolds
Re	eferences

1 Introduction

The paper of Viehweg and Zuo [49] pioneered the investigation of the analytic hyperbolicity of the moduli space of polarized varieties by showing that, for any algebraic family of canonically polarized complex manifolds with quasi-finite moduli map to the moduli space, the base space U of the family is Brody hyperbolic, i.e., U admits no non-constant holomorphic maps from \mathbb{C} .¹

For compact spaces, Brody hyperbolicity is equivalent by Brody's reparametrization theorem to being hyperbolic in the sense of Kobayashi. However, most parameter spaces considered above are not compact. In the non-compact setting, the strongest notion of complex hyperbolicity (short of the existence of a hyperbolic compactifica-

¹ The term "moduli space" used above should more properly be written as "moduli stack" though we will not belabour this point in this paper. Hence hyperbolicity of moduli space is taken to mean in the sense of stacks.

tion) is that of hyperbolic embeddability, meaning that there exists a compactification in which the space hyperbolically embeds.²

This paper offers two evidences of this hyperbolic embeddability in the moduli setting: we obtain for the said parameter spaces that (I) the Picard extension property of holomorphic maps from curves to them holds, generalizing the Brody hyperbolicity result of [49], and that (II) they are algebraically hyperbolic in the sense of Demailly, see Definition 1.5. In fact, we generalize these results, after a suitable recall and recasting of the construction in the above paper of Viehweg and Zuo, from the setting of canonically polarized manifolds to the setting of manifolds with semi-ample canonical bundle. It is fitting to remark here that hyperbolic embeddability generalizes Kobayashi hyperbolicity and that property (I) and (II) are implied by it though the converses corresponding to (I) and (II) are open, see e.g. [30, II§2], [27, Theorem (6.3.7)] and [37].

More precisely, consider an algebraic family of polarized complex projective manifolds with semi-ample canonical divisors and Hilbert polynomial h given by an equivalence class of pairs $(f: V \to U, \mathcal{L}) \in \mathcal{M}_h(U)$, i.e. f is a proper and smooth morphism between algebraic varieties V and U with a relatively ample line bundle \mathcal{L} over V having h as the fibrewise Hilbert polynomial (modulo the obvious equivalence). Suppose that the induced map from the parameter space U to the coarse moduli space M_h , also called the moduli map, is quasi-finite. Let \overline{U} be an algebraic compactification of $U, C \subset \overline{C}$ an open subset of a complex curve with codimension one complement and $\gamma: C \to U$ a holomorphic map. We show that γ has a holomorphic extension $\bar{\gamma}: \bar{C} \to \bar{U}$ and, as a well-known consequence, that the result generalizes to the case when C is replaced by a complex space and holomorphic by the word meromorphic, obtaining in particular that γ is algebraic when C is an algebraic variety. Our proof of this proceeds in two major steps, comprising the two major parts of substance of the paper, the first extracts the necessary curvature conditions via a detailed recall and some necessary extensions of the Viehweg–Zuo paper [49] while the second uses Nevanlinna theory to prove our key technical theorem of independent interest, Theorem A. We offer two proofs of this technical theorem. The first offers a simplification and strengthening of some techniques developed by and used in Griffiths-King [19] to generalize a classical big Picard theorem in the setting of moduli spaces and follows a metric approach to Nevanlinna theory as espoused by Chern and Ahlfors. The second is inspired by the proof of the fundamental vanishing theorem of Siu-Yeung and Demailly ([11, 43]) for jet-differentials on holomorphic curves and proceeds by a reduction to the logarithmic derivative lemma. As a natural consequence of the first part of the paper, we show in the last section the algebraically hyperbolicity of U, generalizing previous Arakelov inequalities and weak boundedness results of moduli stacks (see Remark 5.1).

The Shafarevich problem from the 60's and its higher dimensional generalizations (cf. [29, 46] for an introduction), motivated the very extensive modern study of the

² Hyperbolic embedding characterizes the Bailey–Borel compactifications of the moduli spaces of abelian varieties, a classical theorem of Borel. Since we are mainly interested in the more algebraic aspects of hyperbolicity in this paper, we do not give the definition of Kobayashi hyperbolicity, nor of hyperbolic embedding. The interested reader should consult standard references such as the books of Lang and of Kobayashi on complex hyperbolic geometry.

hyperbolicity properties of the moduli space of polarized manifolds with many major advances. We will only touch upon a couple of the recent advances that generalize the result of [49] below.

By refining a part of Viehweg–Zuo's construction of negatively curved pseudometrics, Popa-Taji-Wu in [38] proved the Brody hyperbolicity for the case of the moduli space of polarized manifold with nef and big canonical bundle. In [44] and [45], To and Yeung proved that the moduli spaces of canonically polarized and Ricci flat manifolds are Kobayashi hyperbolic by constructing negatively curved Finsler metrics on U. This is stronger than Brody hyperbolicity for a noncompact U, but still weaker than having a hyperbolic embedding (cf. [30, Chapter 2] or [27, Chapter 3, §3]). More recently, the first named author in [12] proved in addition that the moduli space of polarized varieties whose canonical divisors are semi ample and big is Kobayashi hyperbolic and that the moduli space without the bigness condition is Brody hyperbolic, both of which were conjectured by Viehweg and the fourth named author ([49, Question 0.2]). This was done via negatively curved Finsler metrics on U obtained by adding, at the end of the Viehweg–Zuo construction of Finsler pseudo-metrics in [49], two natural ingredients in the hyperbolic context: a pointwise argument plus a convex linear combination of components of the Viehweg-Zuo Finsler pseudo-metrics. This allowed the Viehweg-Zuo construction to extend to the semi-ample case and and is adapted here for some necessary improvements of the Viehweg-Zuo construction in this paper.

Another important motivation for our current investigation comes from the fact that many well-studied moduli spaces such as the moduli space of abelian varieties suitably rigidified and that of marked K3 surfaces are actually locally symmetric of non-compact type and such locally symmetric varieties admit the famous Baily–Borel compactifications (cf. [1]). Borel showed in [4] that, given such a locally symmetric variety, this compactification yields a hyperbolic embedding of the variety. In particular, the big Picard theorem holds on these moduli spaces.

Theorem 1.1 (Borel) Let X be a torsion-free arithmetic quotient of a bounded symmetric domain. Denote by X^* the Baily-Borel compactification of X. Then X is hyperbolically embedded in X^* .

For moduli spaces of canonically polarized varieties, the KSBA compactifications (see the survey [28]) are natural candidates for the hyperbolic embeddings and Borel's theorem leads us to pose:

Question 1.2 Let \overline{f} : $X \to Y$ be a KSBA stable family over a projective variety Y. Denote by $U \subset Y$ the open subset over which f is smooth. Is U hyperbolically embedded in Y?

Also inspired by this theorem, Javanpeykar and Kucharczyk in [24] formulated the following:

Definition 1.3 A finite type scheme *X* over \mathbb{C} is *Borel hyperbolic* if, for every finite type reduced scheme *S* over \mathbb{C} , any holomorphic map from *S* to *X* is algebraic.

It is easy to see that Borel hyperbolicity implies Brody hyperbolicity and that hyperbolic embeddability implies Borel hyperbolicity. As observed in [19], Borel

hyperbolicity can be verified by restricting to the case *S* is one dimensional. The following is a natural question in our context:

Question 1.4 Is every Brody hyperbolic moduli space of polarized manifolds Borel hyperbolic?

Very recently, Bakker, Brunebarbe and Tsimerman have obtained some sweeping partial results in this direction, see [2, Corollary 7.1]. For a family with local Torelli injectivity, i.e. the period map is quasi-finite, the Borel hyperbolicity is a direct corollary of a conjecture of Griffiths. More precisely, let *B* be an algebraic variety with a polarized variation of Hodge structures (PVHS) and $\Phi : B \rightarrow \Gamma \setminus D$ the induced period map. Here *D* is the period domain (namely the classifying space of Hodge structures with fixed Hodge numbers) and Γ is the monodromy group of the PVHS on *B*. In [23], Griffiths conjectured that the image $\Phi(B) \subset \Gamma \setminus D$ is quasi-projective. Note that the quotient space $\Gamma \setminus D$ is in general a highly transcendental object. The paper [2] confirms this conjecture assuming that Γ is arithmetic as a corollary of its deep results on the o-minimal GAGA theorem. We remark that this conjecture with arbitrary monodromy group Γ was established when dim $\Phi(B) = 1$ (cf. [6, 42]) and dim B = 2 (cf. [18, Theorem 1.2.6]).

Nevertheless, families of polarized varieties where the local Torelli injectivity fails abounds.

1.1 The big Picard theorem and Borel hyperbolicity

Let $\overline{f} : X \to Y$ be an analytic family of projective manifolds over a projective base Y with degeneration locus $S \subset Y$. Hence \overline{f} is a compactification of the smooth family $f : V \to U$ with $U = Y \setminus S$ and $V = \overline{f^{-1}}(U)$. Griffiths introduced in [20–22] the notion of polarized variation of Hodge structure on $U = Y \setminus S$. Schmid, Deligne and Cattani–Kaplan–Schmid ([8, 9, 39]) have studied the asymptotic behavior of the Hodge structures and the Hodge metric near the degeneration locus. Their results are of fundamental importance in the study of the geometry of families. Kawamata and Viehweg's positivity theorems on the direct image $f_* \omega_{X/Y}^{\nu}$ of powers of the relative dualizing sheaf are examples that play crucial roles in the investigation of the Iitaka conjecture. Another is Viehweg's work on constructing the moduli space of varieties with semi-ample dualizing sheaves.

As mentioned, the Torelli-type theorem fails in general for such a family. As a substitute, Viehweg and the fourth named author constructed in [49] a non-trivial comparison map between the usual Kodaira–Spencer map and the Kodaira–Spencer map on the Hodge bundles associated to some new family built from certain cyclic coverings of *X*. Consequently, using the semi-negativity of the kernels of the Kodaira–Spencer maps on the Hodge bundles (proven in [51]) and the positivity results on the direct image sheaves, the maximal non-zero iteration of Kodaira–Spencer map yields the "*bigness*" of the so-called *Viehweg–Zuo subsheaves* in symmetric powers of $\Omega_Y^1(\log S)$. These subsheaves give rise analytically to negatively curved complex Finsler pseudometrics on $U = Y \setminus S$.

In the paper [19], Griffiths and King studied the higher dimensional generalization of value distribution theory. With it, they obtained a Nevanlinna-theoretic proof of Borel's theorem via negative curvature (cf. [19, Corollary (9.22)]). Our negatively curved Finsler pseudometrics led us naturally to this approach of Griffiths-King in generalizing Borel's theorem, which we manage to simplify and strengthen to yield the first proof of the key technical theorem of this paper below.

Theorem A (Criterion for the big Picard theorem) Let X be a projective manifold, ω a Kähler metric on X and D a simple normal crossing divisor on X. Let $\gamma : \mathbb{D}^* \to X \setminus D$ be a holomorphic map. Assume that there is a Finsler pseudometric h on $T_X(-\log D)$ (in the sense of Definition 2.14) such that $|\gamma'(z)|_h^2 \neq 0$ and that the following inequality holds in the sense of currents

$$\mathrm{dd}^c \mathrm{log} \left| \gamma'(z) \right|_h^2 \ge \gamma^* \omega. \tag{1.1}$$

Then γ extends to a holomorphic map $\overline{\gamma} : \mathbb{D} \to X$.

We give a second perhaps more modern proof of this theorem in Sect. 4, see also the remark just before that section. We mention that this criterion is also used by the first named author in [16] to prove the big Picard theorem for varieties having a quasi-finite period map. In addition, although the Nevanlinna theoretic tools involved are quite standard, our approaches in the two proofs of Theorem A are not and have further implications beyond the criterion proper. In particular, our proof can be modified to yield Corollary C below, omitted for simplicity as it follows from a deep theorem of Siu (the Borel hyperbolicity part there being a simple corollary of Theorem B).

As indicated above, the construction of [49] generalizes from the case of canonically polarized manifolds to the case of manifolds with semiample canonical bundle. This includes recent key observations from the paper of Popa–Taji–Wu [38] and from the first named author in [12] and is worked out in Sect. 2, where we construct the required metric h over a desingularization of the base space of the family, i.e., one that satisfies (1.1) of Theorem A. This yields our main theorem.

Theorem B [Big Picard theorem] Let $(f : V \to U, \mathcal{L}) \in \mathcal{M}_h(U)$ be an algebraic family of polarized projective manifolds of Hilbert polynomial h and semi-ample canonical bundle. Suppose that the moduli map $U \to \mathcal{M}_h$ from U to the coarse moduli space \mathcal{M}_h is quasi-finite. Given a completion \overline{U} of U, any holomorphic map $\gamma : \mathbb{D}^* \to U$ extends to a holomorphic map $\overline{\gamma} : \mathbb{D} \to \overline{U}$. In particular, any holomorphic map from an algebraic curve T to U is necessarily algebraic.

Corollary C Let $(f : V \to U, \mathcal{L}) \in \mathcal{M}_h(U)$ be as given in Theorem B. Let Y be a projective compactification of U. Then any holomorphic map $\gamma : \mathbb{D}^p \times (\mathbb{D}^*)^q \to U$ extends to a meromorphic map $\overline{\gamma} : \mathbb{D}^{p+q} \dashrightarrow Y$. In particular, U is Borel hyperbolic: Any holomorphic map from an algebraic variety T to U is necessarily algebraic; *I.e., over an algebraic variety, any such holomorphic family of polarized projective manifolds is actually algebraic.*

Proof of part 1 of Corollary C By [41, Theorem 1], any meromorphic map to a compact Kähler manifold extends across a subvariety of codimension 2. As U embeds in

 $\mathbb{C}P^N$, $\exists N$, it suffices to prove the extension property for a holomorphic map of the form $\gamma : \mathbb{D}^r \times \mathbb{D}^* \to U$. Now, the key result [41, p.442, (*)] of Siu states that γ extends to a meromorphic map $\overline{\gamma} : \mathbb{D}^{r+1} \dashrightarrow Y$ if for all *z* in a subset of \mathbb{D}^r of nonzero Lebesque measure, the holomorphic map $\gamma|_{\{z\}\times\mathbb{D}^*} : \{z\}\times\mathbb{D}^* \to U$ can be extended to a holomorphic map from $\{z\}\times\mathbb{D}$ to *Y*. But this latter follows from Theorem B.

Note that, by the first part of Theorem B, respectively that of Corollary C, the holomorphic map $\gamma : T \to U$ extends to a meromorphic map between any of their projective compactifications, which is thus a rational map by Chow's theorem. The last parts of Theorem B and Corollary C follow.

In fact Theorem B can be modified to a Lang conjecture type statement: for a family of polarized manifolds $f : V \rightarrow U$ with maximal variation in moduli, i.e. with generically finite moduli map, there is a proper subvariety of the base U so that any punctured disk whose image is not contained in this proper subvariety satisfies the big Picard theorem. See Remark 3.5 for details.

1.2 Algebraic hyperbolicity

Algebraic hyperbolicity for a compact complex manifold X was introduced by Demailly in [10, Definition 2.2]. It is shown in [10, Theorem 2.1] that X is algebraic hyperbolic if it is Kobayashi hyperbolic. The notion of algebraic hyperbolicity was generalized to the case of smooth log-pairs (X, D) by Chen [7]. It naturally generalizes further to the case of arbitrary singular pairs of (reduced) projective varieties:

Definition 1.5 (*Algebraic hyperbolicity*) Let X be a projective variety and Δ an algebraic subset. For a reduced irreducible curve $C \subset X$ with $C \not\subset \Delta$ and $\nu : \tilde{C} \to C$ its normalization, let $i_X(C, \Delta)$ be the number of points in $\nu^{-1}(\Delta)$. The pair (X, Δ) is *algebraically hyperbolic* if there is a Kähler metric ω on X such that, for all curves $C \subset X$ as above,

$$2g(\tilde{C}) - 2 + i(C, \Delta) \ge \deg_{\omega} C := \int_{C} \omega.$$
(1.2)

It is easily seen, just as the fore-mentioned observation by Demailly in the case $\Delta = \emptyset$, that if $X \setminus \Delta$ is hyperbolically embedded into X, the pair (X, Δ) is algebraically hyperbolic (c.f. [37]).

Note that $2g(C) - 2 + i(C, \Delta)$ depends only on the complement $X \setminus \Delta$. Hence the above notion of hyperbolicity also makes sense for quasi-projective varieties: we say that a quasi-projective variety U is algebraically hyperbolic if it is birational to $Y \setminus D$ for a smooth log pair (Y, D) with a Kähler metric ω on Y satisfying the inequality (1.2) for all curves $C \subset Y$ such that $C \setminus D$ is finite over U.

The last main theorem in this paper is the algebraic hyperbolicity of the moduli spaces considered.

Theorem D (Algebraic hyperbolicity) Let $(f : V \to U, \mathcal{L}) \in \mathcal{M}_h(U)$ be a polarized family as that given in Theorem B. Then the base U is algebraically hyperbolic.

1.3 Outline

In Sect. 2, we explain in some detail the construction of Viehweg and the fourth named author in [48, 49] with some necessary additions in our more general setting. In Sects. 3 and 4, we give two distinct Nevanlinna theoretic proofs of Theorems A and B, the first being self-contained and based on the method of metric and curvature while the second is based on the lemma on logarithmic derivatives. Sect. 5 proves our theorem on algebraic hyperbolicity.

1.4 Notation

In general we follow the notations of [48, 49] on the construction of Higgs bundles. Let u,v be real non-negative valued functions on a set *S*. We write $u \gtrsim v$ if there exists a constant c > 0 such that $u(s) \ge c \cdot v(s)$ for all $s \in S$.

2 Recollections on the Viehweg–Zuo construction

In [48, 49], Viehweg and the fourth named author constructed two graded logarithmic Higgs bundles for any smooth family of projective manifolds $f_0: V \to U$ in order to prove the hyperbolicity of the base U. We recall the construction with some simplifications and extensions.

We first note that f_0 is of maximal variation if $Var(f_0) = \dim Y$, cf. [25, Section 1], where $Var(f_0)$ is the dimension of the image of the moduli map. Therefore, if the base U of the original family is not smooth, which is the case considered in Sect. 1 in general, we can always pull back the family by a desingularization of the base to one of smooth base with maximal variation. Since all the arguments from Viehweg–Zuo allow for such birational modifications, we assume from now on unless stated otherwise that the base U of our family is non-singular, relaxing the quasi-finite hypothesis to that of maximal variation. We also assume, replacing U when necessary by the Zariski closure of the holomorphic curve C, that the holomorphic curve C under consideration is Zariski dense in U. Our proof of Theorem B then proceeds without loss of generality (see Remark 3.1).

2.1 Cyclic covering and the comparison map

Let $f: V \to U$ be a smooth algebraic family of polarized projective manifolds with semi-ample canonical bundles and with U nonsingular. Then there is a partial good compactification $\overline{f}: X \to Y$ of the this family, meaning by definition that:

- 1) X and Y are quasi-projective manifolds, and $U \subset Y$.
- 2) $S := Y \setminus U$ and $\Delta := (\bar{f}^*S)_{red}$ are normal crossing divisors.
- 3) \bar{f} is a log smooth projective morphism between the log pairs (X, Δ) and (Y, S), and $\bar{f}^{-1}(U) \to U$ coincides with the original family $V \to U$.
- Y has a non-singular projective compactification Y
 such that Y
 \ U is a normal crossing divisor and codim(Y
 \ Y) ≥ 2.

We fix such a compactification and adopt the notations as given in this definition.

The strategy of Viehweg and Zuo [48, 49] is to exploit the Kawamata-Viehweg positivity result of the direct image sheaves, which they used to first construct cyclic coverings over the total space X that are natural with respect to the family. This construction is accomplished through:

Theorem 2.1 [[49, Corollary 4.3] or [48, Proposition 3.9]] Denote by $\mathcal{L} := \Omega^n_{X/Y}(\log \Delta)$ the sheaf of top relative log differential forms (*n* is the relative dimension). Suppose that $f = \bar{f}|_U$ is of maximal variation. Then there exists an ample line bundle A on \bar{Y} and an integer $v \gg 1$ such that $\mathcal{L}^v \otimes f^* A^{-v}$ is globally generated over $V_0 := f^{-1}(U_0)$, where U_0 is some open dense subset of U.

It follows that the invertible sheaf $\mathcal{L}^{\nu} \otimes f^* A^{-\nu}$ has plenty of nontrivial sections for ν large. A cyclic covering of X is thus obtained by taking the ν -th roots of such a section s. We choose Z to be a desingularization of this cyclic covering and denote the induced morphisms by $\psi : Z \to X$ and $g : Z \to Y$. The new family g has in general a larger discriminant locus than S given by $S \cup T$ where T is the discriminant of the zero divisor H = (s) over Y. Thus the restriction of g over $Y \setminus (S \cup T)$ is smooth, which we denote by $g_0 : Z_0 \to U_0$.

2.1.1 The Higgs bundle coming from the variation of Hodge structures

Consider the VHS on U_0 induced by the local system $\mathcal{V}_0 = \mathbb{R}^n g_{0*} \mathbb{C}_{Z_0}$. By blowing up the closure $\bar{S} + \bar{T}$ of S + T in \bar{Y} if necessary and replacing $\bar{S} + \bar{T}$ by its preimage, we assume that $\bar{S} + \bar{T}$ is a simple normal crossing divisor. Deligne's quasi-canonical extension (cf. [39, §4]) then applies and we get a locally free sheaf \mathcal{V} on \bar{Y} extending \mathcal{V}_0 with the Gauss-Manin connection:

$$\nabla: \mathcal{V} \to \mathcal{V} \otimes \Omega^1_{\bar{\mathcal{V}}}(\log{(\bar{S} + \bar{T})}).$$

By the nilpotent orbit theorem (in [39] and [8]), the Hodge filtration $\{\mathcal{F}_0^p\}$ of \mathcal{V}_0 extends as a filtration by subbundles $\{\mathcal{F}^p\}$ of \mathcal{V} so that the associated Hodge bundle $E := \operatorname{Gr}_{\mathcal{F}} \cdot \mathcal{V}$ is locally free on \overline{Y} . The induced Higgs map

$$\theta := \operatorname{Gr}_{\mathcal{F}^{\bullet}} \nabla : E \to E \otimes \Omega^{1}_{\bar{v}}(\log{(\bar{S} + \bar{T})})$$

has logarithmic poles along $\bar{S} + \bar{T}$. One can write the Hodge bundle summands as higher direct image sheaves of log forms if the divisor $\bar{S} + \bar{T}$ is smooth (cf. [50]). More precisely, we have

$$E^{p,q}|_{Y_0} \cong R^q g_* \Omega^p_{Z/Y}(\log \Pi)|_{Y_0}$$

for $Y_0 := Y \setminus \text{Sing}(\bar{S} + \bar{T})$ and (q := n - p), where $\Pi := g^{-1}(S \cup T)$ (Π is assumed to be normal crossing after birational modification of *Z*). Clearly, $\text{codim}(\bar{Y} \setminus Y_0) \ge 2$.

Remark 2.2 In the construction above we have already changed the birational model of U since we have to blow up T inside U. As mentioned, this is allowed in our application.

2.1.2 The Higgs bundle coming from deformation theory

The Hodge bundle (E, θ) so constructed above has in general extra, artificially introduced logarithmic poles along $T \cap U$. To study the hyperbolicity of the original base space U, we shall construct a Higgs bundle directly from the original family of maximal variation, whose Higgs map has logarithmic poles only along the boundary S. Recall that we have assumed that U is smooth.

As in [49] and [48], we shall use the tautological short exact sequences

$$0 \to f^* \Omega^1_Y(\log S) \otimes \Omega^{p-1}_{X/Y}(\log \Delta) \to \mathfrak{gr}(\Omega^p_X(\log \Delta)) \to \Omega^p_{X/Y}(\log \Delta) \to 0$$
(2.1)

where

$$\mathfrak{gr}(\Omega^p_X(\log \Delta)) := \Omega^p_X(\log \Delta) / f^* \Omega^2_Y(\log S) \otimes \Omega^{p-2}_{X/Y}(\log \Delta).$$

Note that the short exact sequence can be established only when $f : (X, \Delta) \to (Y, S)$ is log smooth. Denote by $\mathcal{L} = \Omega^n_{X/Y}(\log \Delta)$ as before. We define on Y the reflexive Higgs sheaf

$$F_0^{p,q} := R^q f_*(\Omega^p_{X/Y}(\log \Delta) \otimes \mathcal{L}^{-1})/\text{torsion}$$

together with the edge morphisms

$$\tau_0^{p,q}:\,F_0^{p,q}\to F_0^{p-1,q+1}\otimes \Omega^1_Y(\log S)$$

induced by the exact sequence (2.1) tensored with \mathcal{L}^{-1} .

Remark 2.3 It is easy to see that $\tau_0^{n,0}|_U$ is nothing but the Kodaira–Spencer map of the family. So the Higgs maps $\tau_0^{p,q}$ can be regarded as the *generalized Kodaira–Spencer maps*.

We denote by $F^{p,q}$ the reflexive hull of $F_0^{p,q}$ on \bar{Y} . The Higgs maps $\tau_0^{p,q}$ extends automatically since $\operatorname{codim}(\bar{Y} \setminus Y) \ge 2$. So we get the extended reflexive Higgs sheaf (F, τ) , defined on \bar{Y} .

2.1.3 The comparison maps

In [48, 49] Viehweg and Zuo constructed the following comparison maps $\rho^{p,q}$, which connect (F, τ) and (E, θ) .

Lemma 2.4 Using the same notations as introduced above, let

$$\iota:\,\Omega^1_{\bar{Y}}(\log \bar{S})\to\Omega^1_{\bar{Y}}(\log{(\bar{S}+\bar{T})})$$

be the natural inclusion. Then there exists morphisms $\rho^{p,q}$: $F^{p,q} \to A^{-1} \otimes E^{p,q}$ such that the following diagram commutes.

Remark 2.5 A priori, our comparison map $\rho^{p,q}$ is defined only on Y_0 . That is, it is a morphism between $F^{p,q}|_{Y_0} \cong R^q f_*(\Omega^p_{X/Y}(\log \Delta) \otimes \mathcal{L}^{-1})|_{Y_0}/\text{torsion}$ and $E^{p,q}|_{Y_0} \cong R^q g_*\Omega^p_{Z/Y}(\log \Pi)|_{Y_0}$. But as $F^{p,q}$ is reflexive, $E^{p,q}$ locally free and $\operatorname{codim}(\bar{Y} \setminus Y_0) \ge 2$, each comparison map $\rho^{p,q}$ extends to \bar{Y} .

2.1.4 Injectivity of the comparison map

In order to use the comparison map to construct a negatively curved Finsler pseudometric, one needs some pointwise injectivity of the comparison map

$$(\rho^{n-1,1}\otimes\iota)\circ\tau^{n,0}:\mathcal{O}_{\bar{Y}}=F^{n,0}\to A^{-1}\otimes E^{n-1,1}\otimes\Omega^1_{\bar{Y}}(\log\bar{S})$$

on $U \setminus T$ as maps between vector bundles, as well as that of the induced map

$$\tau^{1}: T_{\bar{Y}}(-\log \bar{S}) \to A^{-1} \otimes E^{n-1,1}.$$

$$(2.3)$$

Denote by $\rho_y^{p,q}$ the restriction of $\rho^{p,q}|_{U\setminus T}$, as a map between vector bundles, at a point $y \in U \setminus T$. In [49], the following fact on the injectivity of $\rho_y^{p,q}$ are obtained:

- 1) $\rho_y^{n,0}$ is injective for every $y \in U \setminus T$.
- 2) If the family is canonically polarized, then $\rho_y^{p,q}$ is an injection for each (p,q) with p+q=n and for every $y \in U \setminus T$.

We remark that the injectivity of $\rho^{p,q}$ for all p, q follows from the Kodaira– Akizuki–Nakano vanishing theorem, but that the injectivity of $\rho^{n-1,1}$ (as first observed in [38]) only needs the Bogomolov-Sommese vanishing theorem. As the latter vanishing theorem holds for projective maniofolds of general type, and as the canonical bundle of such a manifold is semiample if and only if it is nef, one obtains:

Theorem 2.6 Let $(f : V \to U, \mathcal{L}) \in \mathcal{M}_h(U)$ be a maximally varying family of polarized projective manifolds with nef and big canonical bundle. Then $(\rho^{n-1,1} \otimes \iota) \circ \tau^{n,0}|_{U\setminus T}$, as a map of vector bundles, is injective at every point in $U \setminus T$ where the Kodaira–Spencer map is injective.

In our general setting of families of polarized manifold with semi-ample canonical divisors, we have the following key theorem of Viehweg–Zuo (cf. [48, Corollary 4.5]).

Theorem 2.7 (Viehweg–Zuo) Let $(f : V \to U, \mathcal{L}) \in \mathcal{M}_h(U)$ be the polarized family as that in Theorem B. Then the map $(\rho^{n-1,1} \otimes \iota) \circ \tau^{n,0}$ along any algebraic curve $\gamma : C \to U$ does not vanish.

We briefly outline the proof of this theorem, which used a global argument relying on the Griffiths curvature computation for Hodge metrics: Suppose that $(\rho^{n-1,1} \otimes \iota) \circ \tau^{n,0}$ vanishes along $\gamma(C)$. Then the image $\mathcal{O}_Y = F^{n,0} \subset E^{n,0} \otimes A^{-1}$ lies in Ker $(\theta^{n-1,1}) \otimes A^{-1}$. Note that Ker $(\theta^{n-1,1})$ is semi-negatively curved for the degenerated Hodge metric (cf. [51]), which essentially follows from the Griffiths curvature computation. By taking integration of the curvature form of Hodge metric restricted to \mathcal{O}_Y one shows that the trivial line bundle is strictly negative because of the curvature decreasing property for holomorphic subbundles. This is of course a contradiction.

Very recently, the first named author observed that the argument of Viehweg–Zuo can be made pointwise, combining with a usual maximal principle argument. His argument runs as follows: instead of taking integration of the curvature form of Hodge metric, he evaluated the curvature form on a special point y_0 in U, where the norm function of the constant section of \mathcal{O}_Y with respect to the Hodge metric of $E^{n,0} \otimes A^{-1}$ restricted to \mathcal{O}_Y via $\rho^{n,0} : \mathcal{O}_Y \hookrightarrow E^{n,0} \otimes A^{-1}$ takes the maximal value, the metric being in fact a natural modification by Popa–Taji–Wu in [38] of the Viehweg–Zuo's metric on U to remove its singularities on T. This implies that the curvature form on \mathcal{O}_Y is semi-positive at this point. On the other hand, if the map $(\rho^{n-1,1} \otimes \iota) \circ \tau^{n,0}$ at this specific point evaluated in some tangent vector vanishes, then the Griffiths curvature formula and the strict negativity of A^{-1} implies that the the curvature form on \mathcal{O}_Y at y_0 is strictly negative along this tangent vector, which gives us a contradiction. We thus have:

Theorem 2.8 ([13]) Let $f: V \to U$ be a family of polarized projective manifolds with semi-ample canonical sheaf over a nonsingular quasiprojective variety U. Assume that f is of maximal variation. Then the map τ^1 defined in (2.3) is a vector bundle injection on a Zariski open subset U° of U. In particular, the analytic version of Theorem 2.7 holds true; I.e., the map $(\rho^{n-1,1} \otimes \iota) \circ \tau^{n,0}$ does not vanish identically along any holomorphic curve $\gamma: C \to U$ with $\gamma(C) \cap U^{\circ} \neq \emptyset$.

Conjecture 2.9 With the assumption as that in Theorem 2.8, the map $(\rho^{n-1,1} \otimes \iota) \circ \tau^{n,0}$ is a vector bundle injection over the open subset of U with quasi-finite moduli map.

Conjecture 2.9 has been verified for such a family with members of Kodaira dimension one in a joint paper of the third and fourth named authors with Xin Lu [31].

2.2 Iteration of generalized Kodaira–Spencer maps

We iterate the Higgs maps to get

$$\tau^{n-q+1,q-1} \circ \cdots \circ \tau^{n,0} : F^{n,0} \to F^{n-q,q} \otimes \bigotimes^q \Omega^1_{\bar{Y}}(\log \bar{S}).$$

Since the Higgs field τ satisfies $\tau \wedge \tau = 0$, this iterated composition factors through the map

$$\tau^q: F^{n,0} \to F^{n-q,q} \otimes Sym^q \Omega^1_{\bar{\mathbf{v}}}(\log \bar{S}).$$

As $\mathcal{O}_{\bar{Y}}$ is a subsheaf of $F^{n,0}$, the following composition of maps makes sense

We will still denote this map as τ^q by abuse of notation.

Composing this τ^q with the comparison map $\rho^{n-q,q}$, we get the *iterated Kodaira–Spencer map*

$$Sym^q T_{\bar{Y}}(-\log \bar{S}) \xrightarrow{\tau^q} F^{n-q,q} \xrightarrow{\rho^{n-q,q}} A^{-1} \otimes E^{n-q,q}.$$
(2.4)

2.2.1 Maximal non-zero iteration

We define the maximal non-zero iteration of Kodaira–Spencer map to be the the *m*-th iterated Kodaira–Spencer map with $\rho^{n-m,m} \circ \tau^m(Sym^m T_{\bar{Y}}(-\log \bar{S})) \neq 0$ and with *m* being the largest number m_f satisfying this property, if it exists. More precisely,

Note that $\{0\} \neq \text{Im}(\rho^{n-m,m} \circ \tau^m) \subset A^{-1} \otimes \text{Ker}(\theta^{n-m,m})$. We call this number m_f the maximal length of iteration or the maximal iteration length.

Lemma 2.10 Keeping the assumptions as 2.8, we have that $\rho^{n-1,1} \circ \tau^1$ is injective at the generic point of U, evaluated at each nonzero tangent vector.

Proof This follows from Theorem 2.7 when the canonical divisor of a general fiber of the family is semi-ample and big and from Theorem 2.8 in general. \Box

Corollary 2.11 Non-zero such iteration on Y exists with maximal iteration length $m_f \le n$.

Proof $\rho^{n-1,1} \circ \tau^1$ is non-zero by Lemma 2.10. The upper bound of *m* follows from $\theta^{0,n} = 0$.

2.2.2 Maximal non-zero iteration of Kodaira-Spencer map along an analytic curve

Let $V \to U$ be the smooth family as that in Theorem 2.8. In our application we only need to consider an analytic map γ from a complex analytic curve *C* to the base manifold *U* so that $\gamma(C) \cap U^{\circ} \neq \emptyset$, where U° is the dense Zariski open set of *U* in Theorem 2.8. All the Higgs bundles can be pulled back to *C*, as well as the iteration process. We define the composition

$$\tau^{p,q}_{\gamma}: \gamma^* F^{p,q} \xrightarrow{\gamma^* \tau^{p,q}} \gamma^* F^{p-1,q+1} \otimes \gamma^* \Omega^1_{\bar{Y}}(\log \bar{S}) \xrightarrow{\mathrm{id} \otimes \mathrm{d} \gamma} \gamma^* F^{p-1,q+1} \otimes \Omega^1_C$$

as the *Higgs map along* γ . We define θ_{γ} similarly. Then $(\gamma^* F, \tau_{\gamma})$ and $(\gamma^* E, \theta_{\gamma})$ are holomorphic Higgs bundles on the curve *C*. The iterated Kodaira–Spencer maps on *C* are also defined similarly:

$$T_C^{\otimes q} \xrightarrow{\tau_\gamma^q} \gamma^* F^{n-q,q} \xrightarrow{\gamma^* \rho^{n-q,q}} \gamma^* A^{-1} \otimes \gamma^* E^{n-q,q}.$$

Corollary 2.12 Non-zero iteration of such maps along γ exists. I.e., it has length $m' \ge 1$.

Proof Since one can always replace the base U by the Zariski closure of the image of $\gamma : C \to U$ and desingularize it, we may and do assume that $\gamma(C) \subset U$ is Zariski dense. Then from Lemma 2.10 we know that $\rho^{n-1,1} \circ \tau^1$ is injective at all the points of $\gamma(C)$ contained in a Zariski open subset of U, evaluated at all the tangent directions at those points. This implies that at least $\gamma^*(\rho^{n-1,1}) \circ \tau^1_{\nu}(T_C)$ is non-zero. \Box

By its definition, the maximal non-zero iteration of Kodaira–Spencer map along γ of length m' has the properties: $\gamma^*(\rho^{n-m',m'} \circ \tau_{\gamma}^{m'})(T_C^{\otimes m'}) \neq 0$ and $\operatorname{Im}(\gamma^*(\rho^{n-m',m'} \circ \tau_{\gamma}^{m'})) \subset \gamma^* A^{-1} \otimes \operatorname{Ker}(\theta_{\gamma})$. These properties are crucial for creating a negatively curved Finsler pseudometric along γ in Sect. 2.3.

Remark 2.13 One should be warned that the maximal length of iteration along γ could be *shorter* than the maximal length of iteration of the original family. This is because the iterated Kodaira–Spencer maps $Sym^q T_{\bar{Y}}(-\log \bar{S}) \xrightarrow{\rho^{n-q,q} \circ \tau^q} A^{-1} \otimes E^{n-q,q}$ with q > 1 are not injective in general.

2.3 The Finsler (pseudo)metric

Definition 2.14 (*Finsler metric*) Let *E* be a holomorphic vector bundle on a complex manifold *X*. A *Finsler pseudometric* on *E* is a *continuous* function $h : E \to [0, +\infty[$ such that

$$h(av) = |a|h(v)$$

for any $a \in \mathbb{C}$ and $v \in E$. We call h a Finsler metric if it is nondegenerate, i.e, if h(v) = 0 only when v = 0.

As in [49], we construct a Finsler pseudometric via the maximal iterated Kodaira– Spencer map

$$Sym^m T_{\bar{Y}}(-\log \bar{S}) \xrightarrow{\rho^{n-m,m} \circ \tau^m} A^{-1} \otimes E^{n-m,m}.$$
(2.5)

It is given as follows. Consider $g_{A^{-1}} \otimes g_{hod}$ on $A^{-1} \otimes E^{n-m,m}$, where g_A is the Fubini-Study metric of the ample line bundle A and g_{hod} is the Hodge metric on the Hodge bundle E. Pulling it back via $\rho^{n-m,m} \circ \tau^m$ and taking the *m*-th root, we get our desired Finsler pseudometric on $T_{\bar{Y}}(-\log \bar{S})$.

We use the notation $\mathbb{P}_{alg}(T_{\bar{Y}}(-\log \bar{S})^{\vee})$ to denote the *projective log tangent bundle* of (\bar{Y}, \bar{S}) , and use $\mathcal{O}_{\mathbb{P}_{alg}(T_{\bar{Y}}(-\log \bar{S})^{\vee})}(-1)$ to denote the tautological line bundle. Then any Finsler (pseudo)metric h on $T_{\bar{Y}}(-\log \bar{S})$ is equivalent to a (semi)norm on the tautological line bundle $\mathcal{O}_{\mathbb{P}_{alg}(T_{\bar{Y}}(-\log \bar{S})^{\vee})}(-1)$, which we will denote as $|\cdot|_h$.

Now we consider a holomorphic map $\gamma : C \to U = \bar{Y} \setminus \bar{S}$ from a Riemann surface (for instance, $C = \mathbb{D}^*$ or the analytification of some smooth quasi-projective curve) to the base U. Then the tangent map of γ induces a holomorphic map from C to $\mathbb{P}_{alg}(T_{\bar{Y}}(-\log \bar{S})^{\vee})$, which we will denote as $\mathbb{P}\gamma$:



Moreover, the tangent map $d\gamma: T_C \to \gamma^* T_{\bar{Y}}(-\log \bar{S})$ naturally lifts to

$$T_C \to (\mathbb{P}\gamma)^* \mathcal{O}_{\mathbb{P}_{\mathrm{alg}}(T_{\bar{\nu}}(-\log \bar{S})^{\vee})}(-1),$$

which we denote as $\mathbb{P}\gamma'$.

Therefore, one can use the map $\mathbb{P}\gamma'$ to pull back the (semi)norm $|\cdot|_h$ on $\mathcal{O}_{\mathbb{P}_{\mathrm{alg}}(T_{\tilde{Y}}(-\log \bar{S})^{\vee})}(-1)$ and obtain a (semi)norm on T_C . We will use the notation $(\mathbb{P}\gamma')^{-1}(|\cdot|_h \circ \gamma^*)$ to denote it.

2.3.1 Modification along the boundary

In fact, Viehweg and the fourth named author used some modified version of the Finsler pseudometric described above in order to have the right kind of curvature property. This method of modifying metrics on the log-tangent bundle appeared first in the second named author's thesis on extending meromorphic maps [33].

First we construct an auxiliary function associated to the boundary divisor \bar{S} . Denote by $\bar{S}_1, \ldots, \bar{S}_p$ the components of \bar{S} . Let L_i be the line bundle with section s_i such that $\bar{S}_i = \operatorname{div}(s_i)$. Equip each L_i with a smooth hermitian metric g_i . Let $l_i := -\log |s_i|_{g_i}^2$ and $l_S := l_1 l_2 \cdots l_p$. Recall that the Hodge metric g_{hod} has extra degeneration along \bar{T} since the Hodge bundle (E, θ) has logarithmic poles along \bar{T} . To control the asymptotic behaviour of g_{hod} near \bar{T} , we construct another auxiliary function associated to the divisor \overline{T} , in a similar manner as for l_S : Denote by $\overline{T}_1, \ldots, \overline{T}_q$ the non-singular components of \overline{T} . Let L'_i be the line bundle with section t_i such that $\overline{T}_i = \operatorname{div}(t_i)$. Equip each L'_i with a smooth hermitian metric g'_i . Let $l'_i := -\log |t_i|^2_{g'_i}$ and $l_T := l'_1 l'_2 \cdots l'_q$. By compactness of \overline{Y} , one can rescale g_i 's and g'_i 's to ensure that l_i 's and l'_i 's are positive functions on \overline{Y} .

Now for each positive integer α , we define a new singular hermitian metric $g_{\alpha} := g_A \cdot l_S^{\alpha} \cdot l_T^{\alpha}$ on A.

Before entering our setting of the Viehweg–Zuo construction, we remark that by suitably modifying a (pseudo)metric on the tautological line bundle of the projective log tangent bundle satisfying the hypothesis of Theorem A, one can already obtain the strongly negative curvature property that the holomorphic sectional curvature is bounded from above by a negative constant.

Proposition 2.15 Let (X, D), $\gamma : \mathbb{D}^* \to X \setminus D$ be the same as in Theorem A. Let h be the Finsler pseudometric on $T_X(-\log D)$ (or equivalently, a semi-norm on $\mathcal{O}_{\mathbb{P}_{alg}(T_X(-\log D)^{\vee})}(-1)$) satisfying the curvature inequality (1.1). Then there is a Finsler pseudometric h_{α} defined as $h \cdot l_D^{-\alpha}$, where l_D is the above auxiliary function of the boundary divisor D and α is some positive integer, such that its holomorphic sectional curvature is bounded from above by a negative constant, i.e.:

$$-dd^c \log |\gamma'(z)|^2_{h_{lpha}} \lesssim -\mu_{lpha}$$

where μ_{α} is the semi-positive (1, 1) form associated with the possibly degenerate hermitian metric $(\mathbb{P}\gamma')^{-1}(||_{h_{\alpha}}\circ\gamma_*)^2 = ((\mathbb{P}\gamma')^{-1}h_{\alpha})|\gamma_*|^2$ on \mathbb{D}^* and the inequality above holds in the sense of currents.

Proof By direct computation we have

$$dd^{c}\log|\gamma'(z)|_{h_{\alpha}}^{2} = dd^{c}\log|\gamma'(z)|_{h}^{2} - \alpha\gamma^{*}\Sigma\frac{\mathrm{dd}^{c}l_{i}}{l_{i}} + \frac{\sqrt{-1}}{2\pi}\alpha\gamma^{*}\Sigma\frac{\partial l_{i}\wedge\overline{\partial l_{i}}}{l_{i}^{2}}$$

$$\geq dd^{c}\log|\gamma'(z)|_{h}^{2} - \alpha\gamma^{*}\Sigma\frac{\mathrm{dd}^{c}l_{i}}{l_{i}} \geq \gamma^{*}\left(\omega_{FS} - \alpha\Sigma\frac{\mathrm{dd}^{c}l_{i}}{l_{i}}\right).$$

$$(2.6)$$

Here we have used the inequality $dd^c \log |\gamma'(z)|_h^2 \ge \gamma^* \omega_{FS}$. By the same argument in [33, §4, Proposition 1] (see also the proof of Lemma 7.1 in [49]), we can find a positive definite Hermitian form ω_{α} on $T_X(-\log D)$ such that

$$\omega_{FS} - \alpha \Sigma \frac{\mathrm{d} \mathrm{d}^c l_i}{l_i} \ge l_D^{-2} \cdot \omega_\alpha.$$

Note that $l_D^{-2} \cdot \omega_{\alpha}$ can also be regarded as a semi-norm on the dual of the tautological line bundle. So if we choose $\alpha > 2$, then $l_D^{-2} \cdot \omega_{\alpha} \gtrsim h_{\alpha}$ by the compactness of *X*. Therefore, we get the desired bound on the negative holomorphic sectional curvature $-dd^c \log |\gamma'(z)|_{h_{\alpha}}^2 \lesssim -(\mathbb{P}\gamma')^{-1}h_{\alpha}$.

Now we come back to our setting of the Viehweg–Zuo construction. We first note that

Lemma 2.16 $\Theta(A, g_{\alpha})$ dominates the Kähler form $\omega_{FS} := \Theta(A, g_A)$ on \overline{Y} as currents.

Proof This follows from the computation

$$\begin{split} \Theta(A, g_{\alpha}) &= \Theta(A, g_{A} \cdot l_{S}^{\alpha} \cdot l_{T}^{\alpha}) \\ &= \Theta(A, g_{A}) - \alpha \Sigma \frac{\mathrm{d}\mathrm{d}^{c}l_{i}}{l_{i}} - \alpha \Sigma \frac{\mathrm{d}\mathrm{d}^{c}l_{i}'}{l_{i}'} + \frac{\sqrt{-1}}{2\pi} \alpha \Sigma \frac{\partial l_{i} \wedge \overline{\partial l_{i}}}{l_{i}^{2}} \\ &+ \frac{\sqrt{-1}}{2\pi} \alpha \Sigma \frac{\partial l_{i}' \wedge \overline{\partial l_{i}'}}{l_{i}'^{2}} \\ &\geq \Theta(A, g_{A}) - \alpha \Sigma \frac{\mathrm{d}\mathrm{d}^{c}l_{i}}{l_{i}} - \alpha \Sigma \frac{\mathrm{d}\mathrm{d}^{c}l_{i}'}{l_{i}'} \geq c \cdot \Theta(A, g_{A}), \end{split}$$

which holds for some positive constant c. Note that one can rescale g_i (respectively g'_i) to make l_i (respectively l'_i) sufficiently large and leave $dd^c l_i$ (respectively $dd^c l'_i$) unchanged.

Remark 2.17 (1) The same computations as above show, by the hypothesis on h, that $dd^c \log |f'(z)|^2_{h_{\alpha}}$ dominates $dd^c \log |f'(z)|^2_h$ and $f^* \omega_{FS}$ as currents. (2) As we mentioned above, the second named author used this type of modification of metrics to prove his extension theorem (cf. [33, §4]). Later, Viehweg and the fourth named author applied it in [49, §7] to the Viehweg–Zuo metric of the family over U and obtained the curvature estimate in Lemma 2.16. Since the family concerned in [49] is canonically polarized, one can move the branch divisor of the cyclic covering such that the discriminant locus T intersects with the analytic curve $\gamma(C)$ only at the smooth part of T, and the intersection is transversal. Then, the monodromy of the pull-back local system around γ^*T is finite, and the pull-back Hodge metric γ^*g_{hod} is bounded (see Sect. 5 of [49] for details). Popa-Taji-Wu also observed that a similar modification along \overline{T} applies without violating the curvature estimate and chose α sufficiently large such that the singular hermitian metric $g_{\alpha}^{-1} \otimes g_{hod}$ is bounded (in fact continuous) near \overline{T} without the canonically polarized hypothesis (cf. [38, §3.1]). This means that the Finsler pseudometric on the log tangent bundle induced by $g_{\alpha}^{-1} \otimes g_{hod}$ is bounded, which is important for our curvature estimate. Note that here we use the property that the Hodge metrics have at most logarithmic growth along $\bar{S} + \bar{T}$, which is guaranteed by the study of the higher dimensional asymptotic behavior of the Hodge metric in [8].

2.3.2 The curvature inequalities

Now we consider an analytic map γ from a Riemann surface *C* (for instance, $C = \mathbb{D}^*$) to the base manifold *U*. Let *m* be the maximal length of iteration along γ .

It is very natural to use the hermitian metric $g_{\alpha}^{-1} \otimes g_{hod}$ and the iterated Kodaira– Spencer map to construct a Finsler pseudometric F_{α} on $T_{\bar{Y}}(-\log \bar{S})$:

$$|v|_{F_{\alpha}}^{2} := |\rho^{n-m,m} \circ \tau^{m}(v^{\otimes m})|_{g_{\alpha}^{-1} \otimes g_{hod}}^{2/m}, \text{ for } v \in T_{\bar{Y}}(-\log \bar{S}).$$

$$(2.7)$$

🖄 Springer

We first state a curvature inequality associated to F_{α} which validates the hypothesis in our criterion for big Picard theorem. This inequality is given, though not explicitly, in [49, §7] and holds in general once we have Theorem 2.8 in hand. We repeat the proof here only for consistency.

Theorem 2.18 (The curvature inequality) Let $V \to U$ be the same family as that in Theorem 2.8. Fix the analytic map $\gamma : C \to U$ so that $\gamma(C) \cap U^{\circ} \neq \emptyset$ where U° is the dense Zariski open set of U in Theorem 2.8 so that $\tau^{1}|_{U^{\circ}} : T_{U^{\circ}} \to A^{-1} \otimes E^{n-1,1}|_{U^{\circ}}$ is injective. Then for any positive integer α , the Finsler (pseudo)metric F_{α} constructed above satisfies the following curvature inequality

$$\mathrm{dd}^c \log |\gamma'(z)|^2_{F_{\alpha}} \gtrsim \gamma^* \omega_{FS}.$$

Proof By the Poincaré-Lelong formula, we know that $dd^c \log |\gamma'(z)|_{F_{\alpha}}^2 = -\Theta(T_C, (d\gamma)^* F_{\alpha}) + R \ge -\Theta(T_C, (d\gamma)^* F_{\alpha})$, where *R* is the ramification divisor of γ . Denote by *N* the saturation of the image of $d\gamma : T_C \to \gamma^* T_Y(-\log S)$. Then we have the following curvature current estimate

$$\Theta(T_{C}, (\mathrm{d}\gamma)^{*}F_{\alpha}) \leq \Theta(N, \gamma^{*}F_{\alpha}) = \frac{1}{m}\Theta(N^{\otimes m}, \gamma^{*}F_{\alpha}^{\otimes m})$$

$$\leq \frac{1}{m}\gamma^{*}\Theta(Sym^{m}T_{Y}(-\log S), (\rho^{n-m,m} \circ \tau^{m})^{*}(g_{\alpha}^{-1} \otimes g_{hod}))|_{N^{\otimes m}}$$

$$\leq \frac{1}{m}\gamma^{*}\Theta(A^{-1} \otimes E, g_{\alpha}^{-1} \otimes g_{hod})|_{\gamma^{*}(\rho^{n-m,m} \circ \tau^{m})(N^{\otimes m})}$$

$$= -\frac{1}{m}\gamma^{*}\Theta(A, g_{\alpha}) + \frac{1}{m}\gamma^{*}\Theta(E, g_{hod})|_{\gamma^{*}A \otimes \gamma^{*}(\rho^{n-m,m} \circ \tau^{m})(N^{\otimes m})}.$$
(2.8)

Recall that *m* is the maximal length of the iteration along γ so that $\gamma^* A \otimes \gamma^* (\rho^{n-m,m} \circ \tau^m)(N^{\otimes m})$ lies in the kernel of θ_{γ} . Therefore, as the last term in the estimate (2.8) is semi-negative by the Griffiths curvature computation (see [39, Lemma (7.18)] or [51]), we have as currents that

$$\Theta(T_C, (\mathrm{d}\gamma)^* F_\alpha) \leq -\frac{1}{m} \gamma^* \Theta(A, g_\alpha).$$

Hence, we have

$$\mathrm{dd}^{c}\mathrm{log}\left|\gamma'(z)\right|_{F_{\alpha}}^{2}\geq\frac{1}{m}\gamma^{*}\Theta(A,g_{\alpha})\gtrsim\gamma^{*}\omega_{FS},$$

the last inequality being given by Lemma 2.16.

Using the curvature inequality in Theorem 2.18 and the estimate in Proposition 2.15, Viehweg and the fourth named author showed that F_{α} is strongly negatively curved along the analytic curve.

Theorem 2.19 (Viehweg–Zuo) *Keeping the assumptions on the family* $V \rightarrow U$ *the same as in Theorem 2.8. Fix the analytic map* $\gamma : C \rightarrow U$. *Then there exists a positive integer* α (depending on the maximal length along γ) and $c_{\alpha} > 0$ (depending on α) such that the curvature of F_{α} satisfies

$$K_{F_{\alpha}}(v) \leq -c_{\alpha}$$

for any nonzero tangent vector $v := \gamma'(z)$ of γ .

- *Remark 2.20* (1) Although $C = \mathbb{C}$ in [49], all the arguments above work for a general Riemann surface *C*, except the final step in [49, Lemma 7.9] where the Ahlfors-Schwarz lemma is used.
- (2) Since $(d\gamma)^* F_{\alpha}$ is locally bounded on T_C by construction, the inequality above entails an inequality in the sense of currents just as that in Theorem 2.15.

Before entering the next section, we list two crucial points to the the arguments we present there:

- *logarithmic growth of the Hodge metric near boundary:* In fact this is the crucial point of Viehweg–Zuo's curvature estimates; and those estimates are crucial to our argument.
- *local boundedness of the Finsler pseudometric*: Used in defining the order function T(r).

3 Big Picard theorem via negative curvature

In this section we shall prove Theorem A and Theorem B by using the negative curvature method inspired by the argument in §9 of Griffiths-King [19]. Now, we have two negatively curved Finsler pseudometrics: h_{α} of Proposition 2.15 and F_{α} of Theorem 2.19. Since h_{α} shares the same curvature properties as F_{α} thanks to Proposition 2.15, we only present the proof of Theorem B using F_{α} . The proof of Theorem A using h_{α} is verbatim.

We identify \mathbb{D}^* with the inverted punctured unit disk $\mathbb{D}^\circ := \{z \in \mathbb{C} : |z| > 1\}$ in order to match the usual notations in Nevanlinna theory for entire curves. We set $\mathbb{D}_{r_0,r} := \{r_0 \le |z| < r\} \subset \mathbb{C}^*$ and $\mathbb{D}_r := \{z \in \mathbb{C} : |z| < r\}$. Denote by $\gamma : \mathbb{D}^\circ \to U$ the analytic map in question. Then we want to show that γ extends over the point at infinity. We fix an $r_0 > 1$ from now on.

By the constructions in Subsect. 2.3, there is a Finsler pseudometric F_{α} on $T_Y(-\log S)$ (resp. h_{α} on $T_X(-\log D)$), or equivalently a semi-norm on the tautological line bundle $\mathcal{O}_{\mathbb{P}_{alg}(T_Y(-\log S)^{\vee})}(-1)$, with the following inequalities of curvature currents

$$egin{aligned} & \gamma^* \omega_{FS} \lesssim dd^c \log{(\mathbb{P} \gamma')^{-1}} \mid \mid_{F_lpha}^2 \ & \omega_\gamma \lesssim dd^c \log{(\mathbb{P} \gamma')^{-1}} \mid \mid_{F_lpha}^2, \end{aligned}$$

by Theorems 2.18 and 2.19 (or by the hypothesis in Theorem A and Proposition 2.15) respectively. Here ω_{γ} is the semi-positve (1,1)-form associated to the semi-norm $(\mathbb{P}\gamma')^{-1}(||_{F_{\alpha}} \circ \gamma_*)$ on $T_{\mathbb{D}^\circ}$.

Remark 3.1 For the construction of F_{α} , remember that one needs to change the birational model of U in the construction of those two Higgs bundles (F, τ) and (E, θ) . In our application, we can always assume that the image of γ is Zariski dense by replacing \overline{Y} by the Zariski closure of $\gamma(\mathbb{D}^{\circ})$. Then the analytic map lifts to $\tilde{\gamma} : \mathbb{D}^{\circ} \to \tilde{U}$, where \tilde{U} is the new birational model for the new zariski closure base space. Clearly, it suffices to prove the extension property for $\tilde{\gamma}$.

By the above argument, the following Nevanlinna characteristic (or order) functions

$$T_{\gamma^*\omega_{FS}}(r) := \int_{r_0}^r \frac{d\rho}{\rho} \int_{\mathbb{D}_{r_0,\rho}} \gamma^* \omega_{FS}$$

$$T_{\omega_{\gamma}}(r) := \int_{r_0}^r \frac{d\rho}{\rho} \int_{\mathbb{D}_{r_0,\rho}} \omega_{\gamma}$$
(3.1)

are both dominated (i.e. \leq) by

$$\int_{r_0}^{r} \frac{d\rho}{\rho} \int_{\mathbb{D}_{r_0,\rho}} dd^c \log \left(\mathbb{P}\gamma'\right)^{-1} ||_{F_{\alpha}}^2 \le \int_{r_0}^{r} \frac{d\rho}{\rho} \int_{\mathbb{D}_{r_0,\rho}} dd^c \log |\gamma'(z)|_{F_{\alpha}}^2.$$
(3.2)

It is elementary and classical that the asymptotic behavior of $T_{\gamma^*\omega_{FS}}(r)$ as $r \to \infty$ characterizes whether γ can be extended over ∞ (see e.g. [11, 2.11. cas local] or [36, Remark 4.7.4.(ii)]).

Lemma 3.2 $T_{\gamma^*\omega_{FS}}(r) = O(\log r)$ if and only if γ can be extended holomorphically over ∞ .

We will need the following Green-Jensen formula for the punctured disk.

Proposition 3.3 (Green–Jensen formula on punctured disk) Let ϕ be function on \mathbb{D}° such that ϕ is differentiable outside a discrete set of points disjoint from \mathbb{D}_{r_0} and $dd^c \phi$ exists as a current. Then for $0 < r_0 < r$,

$$\int_{r_0}^r \frac{d\rho}{\rho} \int_{\mathbb{D}_{r_0,\rho}} dd^c \phi = \int_{\partial \mathbb{D}_r} \phi \cdot d^c \log |z| - \int_{\partial \mathbb{D}_{r_0}} \phi \cdot d^c \log |z| - (\log \frac{r}{r_0}) \cdot \int_{\partial \mathbb{D}_{r_0}} d^c \phi.$$
(3.3)

By using (3.3), we have for a fixed $r_0 > 1$ that,

$$\int_{r_0}^r \frac{d\rho}{\rho} \int_{\mathbb{D}_{r_0,\rho}} dd^c \log |\gamma'(z)|_{F_\alpha}^2 = \int_{\partial \mathbb{D}_r} \log |\gamma'(z)|_{F_\alpha}^2 \cdot d^c \log |z| + O(\log r).$$
(3.4)

Springer

We define the first term of the right hand side of (3.4) to be the *modified proximity* function $m_{\omega_{\gamma}}(r)$.

Lemma 3.4 Denote by $\frac{d}{ds} := r \cdot \frac{d}{dr}$ the logarithmic derivative. Then

$$m_{\omega_{\gamma}}(r) \leq \log \frac{d^2 T_{\omega_{\gamma}}(r)}{ds^2} + O(\log r).$$

Proof Note that we can write $\omega_{\gamma} = |\gamma'(z)|_{F_{\alpha}}^2 \cdot \frac{\sqrt{-1}}{2\pi} dz \wedge d\overline{z}$. Denote by $\xi := |\gamma'(z)|_{F_{\alpha}}^2$ for simplicity. By direct computation one finds that

$$\frac{1}{r}\frac{d}{dr}\left(r\frac{d}{dr}T_{\omega_{\gamma}}(r)\right) = \int_{\partial \mathbb{D}_{r}} \xi \cdot d^{c} \log|z|.$$

Using the concavity of the logarithmic function, we obtain

$$\begin{split} m_{\omega_{\gamma}}(r) &= \int_{\partial \mathbb{D}_{r}} \log \xi \cdot d^{c} \log |z| \leq \log \int_{\partial \mathbb{D}_{r}} \xi \cdot d^{c} \log |z| \\ &= \log \left\{ \frac{1}{r} \frac{d}{dr} \left(r \frac{d}{dr} T_{\omega_{\gamma}}(r) \right) \right\} = \log \left\{ r^{-2} \cdot \frac{d^{2}}{ds^{2}} T_{\omega_{\gamma}}(r) \right\} \\ &= -2 \log r + \log \frac{d^{2} T_{\omega_{\gamma}}(r)}{ds^{2}}. \end{split}$$

Applying the Calculus lemma (cf. Lemma 4.4) twice, we obtain for some $\epsilon, \delta > 0$ that

$$\frac{d^2 T_{\omega_{\gamma}}(r)}{ds^2} \le r^{2+\epsilon} \cdot T_{\omega_{\gamma}}(r)^{2+\delta} \quad ||,$$

where || means that the inequality holds for r outside a set of finite Lebesque measure. Thus

$$m_{\omega_{\gamma}}(r) \le (2+\delta) \cdot \log T_{\omega_{\gamma}}(r) + O(\log r) ||.$$

Combining (3.2) and (3.4), we get the inequalities

$$T_{\omega_{\gamma}}(r) \lesssim m_{\omega_{\gamma}}(r) + O(\log r) \lesssim \log T_{\omega_{\gamma}}(r) + O(\log r) ||;$$

$$T_{\gamma^*\omega_{FS}}(r) \lesssim m_{\omega_{\gamma}}(r) + O(\log r) \lesssim \log T_{\omega_{\gamma}}(r) + O(\log r) ||.$$

The first implies that $T_{\omega_{\gamma}}(r) = O(\log r)$, which then combines with the second to yield

$$T_{\gamma^*\omega_{FS}}(r) = O(\log r).$$

Springer

By Lemma 3.2, γ extends holomorphically over infinity and completes our proof of Theorem A.

Remark 3.5 One can see that the assumption on the family in Theorem B can be relaxed to a family of polarized manifolds with maximal variation of moduli if we require the image of the holomorphic map $\gamma : \mathbb{D}^* \to U$ to be not contained in a proper subvariety of *U*. We choose such a family whose base is nonsingular and a proper subvariety *Z* so that the map τ^1 defined in Subsect. 2.1.4 is injective outside *Z*. Since our $\gamma(\mathbb{D}^*)$, being zariski dense, is not contained in *Z*, the arguments in Sects. 2 and 3 go through, giving the extension of γ ; see out setup just before Sect. 2.1. This completes the proof Theorem B.

Remark 3.6 It is a classical fact, up to adding the term $O(\log r)$, that the characteristic function

$$T_{(\mathbb{P}\gamma')^*\mathcal{O}(1)} := \int_2^r \frac{d\rho}{\rho} \int_{\mathbb{D}_\rho^o} dd^c \log (\mathbb{P}\gamma')^{-1} ||_{h_\alpha}^2$$

is independent of a *non-degenerate* Finsler metric h_{α} chosen on $\mathcal{O}(-1) = \mathcal{O}_{\mathbb{P}_{alg}(T_Y(-\log S)^{\vee})}(-1)$. So the estimate above also gives us the so called tautological inequality in our case in the form:

$$T_{(\mathbb{P}\gamma')^*\mathcal{O}(1)}(r) = O(\log r).$$
(3.5)

In fact, the tautological inequality was first established by McQuillan for entire curves and requires no hypothesis on curvature, albeit with extra terms on the right side of (3.5). It generalizes easily to the case of punctured disks and we state a version where the holomorphic curve lies outside the boundary divisor (cf. [47, §29], which has a nice proof more amenable to arithmetic geometry).

Theorem 3.7 (Tautological Inequality for the punctured disk) *Let X be a projective* manifold with a Fubini-Study metric ω_{FS} and let D be a simple normal crossing divisor on X. Let $\gamma : \mathbb{D}^{\circ} \to X \setminus D$ be a holomorphic map. Then $T_{(\mathbb{P}\gamma')^*O(1)}(r) \leq O(\log^+ T_{\gamma^*\omega_{FS}}(r)) + O(\log r) \parallel$.

Our proof of Theorem A in the next section also proves this inequality, but more geometrically. Note that Theorem A can be derived easily from this inequality and (3.5) by choosing a hermitian metric *h* dominating the possibly degenerate h_{α} . (The proximity function with respect to the former then dominates that of the latter and so, up to an $O(\log r)$ term, so does the characteristic functions.)

4 Big Picard theorem via the lemma on the logarthmic derivative

In a similar vein as that in establishing the fundamental vanishing theorem for (symmetric or jet) differentials, pioneered by Green-Griffiths [17] and completed by Siu-Yeung [43] and Demailly [11] via the logarithmic derivative lemma, we give another proof of Theorem A in this section. Theorem B is then an immediate corollary given our setup, as shown in Remark 3.5.

4.1 Preliminary in Nevanlinna theory

Let (X, ω) be a compact Kähler manifold. Consider a holomorphic map $\gamma : \mathbb{D}^* \to X$. We identify \mathbb{D}^* with $\mathbb{D}^\circ := \{z \in \mathbb{C}; |z| > 1\}$ via $z \mapsto \frac{1}{z}$ as before. We can extend γ to a $\gamma : \mathbb{D}^* \cup \mathbb{D}^\circ \to X$ by setting $\gamma(z) = \gamma(\frac{1}{z})$ for $z \in \mathbb{D}^\circ$.

Fix any $r_0 > 1$. Recall that the *characteristic function* in (3.1) is defined by

$$T_{\gamma^*\omega}(r) := \int_{r_0}^r \frac{d\rho}{\rho} \int_{\mathbb{D}_{r_0,\rho}} \gamma^* \omega.$$

Let us first state a couple of useful inequalities.

Lemma 4.1 *Write* $\log^{+} x := \max(\log x, 0)$. *Then*

$$\log^{+}\left(\sum_{i=1}^{N} x_{i}\right) \leq \sum_{i=1}^{N} \log^{+} x_{i} + \log N, \quad \log^{+} \prod_{i=1}^{N} x_{i} \leq \sum_{i=1}^{N} \log^{+} x_{i} \quad for \ x_{i} \geq 0.$$
(4.1)

The following lemma is well-known (see e.g. [11, Lemme 1.6]).

Lemma 4.2 Let X be a projective manifold equipped with a hermitian metric ω and let $u : X \to \mathbb{P}^1$ be a rational function. Then for any holomorphic map $\gamma : \mathbb{D}^\circ \to X$, one has

$$T_{(u\circ\gamma)^*\omega_{FS}}(r) \le CT_{\gamma^*\omega}(r) + O(1) \tag{4.2}$$

where ω_{FS} is the Fubini-Study metric for \mathbb{P}^1 .

The following logarithmic derivative lemma for the punctured disk, see e.g. [35, Lemma 2.12], is crucial in our proof.

Lemma 4.3 Let $u : \mathbb{D}^{\circ} \to \mathbb{P}^{1}$ be any meromorphic function. Then we have

$$\frac{1}{2\pi} \int_0^{2\pi} \log^+ \left| \frac{u^{(1)}(re^{i\theta})}{u(re^{i\theta})} \right| d\theta \le C(\log^+ T_{u^*\omega_{FS}}(r) + \log r) \quad \|, \tag{4.3}$$

for some constant C > 0 which does not depend on r. Here the symbol \parallel means that the inequality holds outside a Borel subset of $(r_0, +\infty)$ of finite Lebesgue measure. \Box

We also need an elementary lemma (due to E. Borel), called the calculus lemma. **Lemma 4.4** Let $\phi(r) \ge 0 (r \ge r_0 \ge 0)$ be a monotone increasing function. For every $\delta > 0$,

$$\frac{d}{dr}\phi(r) \le \phi(r)^{1+\delta} \quad \|. \tag{4.4}$$

🖄 Springer

4.2 Criterion for big Picard theorem

Now we are ready to give a new proof of Theorem A.

Proof Via the isomorphism $\mathbb{D}^{\circ} \xrightarrow{\sim} \mathbb{D}^{*}$ by setting $z \mapsto \frac{1}{z}$ as before, we assume that $\gamma : \mathbb{D}^{*} \to X - D$ is a holomorphic map from \mathbb{D}° to X - D. We take a finite affine covering $\{U_{\alpha}\}_{\alpha \in I}$ of X and rational functions $(x_{\alpha 1}, \ldots, x_{\alpha n})$ on X which are holomorphic on U_{α} so that

$$dx_{\alpha 1} \wedge \dots \wedge dx_{\alpha n} \neq 0 \text{ on } U_{\alpha},$$
$$D \cap U_{\alpha} = (x_{\alpha,s(\alpha)+1} \cdots x_{\alpha n} = 0).$$

Hence

$$(e_{\alpha 1}, \ldots, e_{\alpha n}) := \left(\frac{\partial}{\partial x_{\alpha 1}}, \ldots, \frac{\partial}{\partial x_{\alpha s(\alpha)}}, x_{\alpha, s(\alpha)+1} \frac{\partial}{\partial x_{\alpha, s(\alpha)+1}}, \ldots, x_{\alpha n} \frac{\partial}{\partial x_{\alpha n}}\right)$$
(4.5)

is a basis for $T_X(-\log D)|_{U_{\alpha}}$. Write

$$(\gamma_{\alpha 1}(z),\ldots,\gamma_{\alpha n}(z)) := (x_{\alpha 1}\circ\gamma,\ldots,x_{\alpha n}\circ\gamma)$$

so that $\gamma_{\alpha j} : \mathbb{D}^{\circ} \to \mathbb{P}^{1}$ is a meromorphic function over \mathbb{D}° for any α and j. With respect to the local trivialization of $T_{X}(-\log D)$ induced by the basis (4.5), $\gamma'(z)$ can be written as

$$\gamma'(z) = \gamma'_{\alpha 1}(z)e_{\alpha 1} + \dots + \gamma'_{\alpha s(\alpha)}(z)e_{\alpha s(\alpha)} + (\log \gamma_{\alpha,s(\alpha)+1})'(z)e_{\alpha,s(\alpha)+1} + \dots + (\log \gamma_{\alpha n})'(z)e_{\alpha n}$$

over U_{α} . Let $\{\rho_{\alpha}\}_{\alpha \in I}$ be a partition of unity subordinated to $\{U_{\alpha}\}_{\alpha \in I}$.

Since *h* is Finsler pseudometric for $T_X(-\log D)$ which is continuous and locally bounded from above by Definition 2.14, and *I* is a finite set, there is a constant C > 0 so that

$$\rho_{\alpha} \circ \gamma \cdot |\gamma'(z)|_{h}^{2} \leq C \left(\sum_{j=1}^{s(\alpha)} |\gamma'_{\alpha j}(z)|^{2} + \sum_{i=s(\alpha)+1}^{n} |(\log \gamma_{\alpha i})'(z)|^{2} \right) \quad \forall z \in \mathbb{D}^{*}$$

$$(4.6)$$

for any α . Hence

$$T_{\gamma^*\omega}(r) := \int_{r_0}^r \frac{d\rho}{\rho} \int_{\mathbb{D}_{r_0,\rho}} \gamma^* \omega \stackrel{(1.1)}{\leq} \int_{r_0}^r \frac{d\rho}{\rho} \int_{\mathbb{D}_{r_0,\rho}} dd^c \log |\gamma'|_h^2$$

$$\stackrel{(3.3)}{\leq} \frac{1}{2\pi} \int_0^{2\pi} \log |\gamma'(re^{i\theta})|_h d\theta + O(\log r)$$

🖄 Springer

$$\leq \frac{1}{2\pi} \int_{0}^{2\pi} \log^{+} \sum_{\alpha} |\rho_{\alpha} \circ \gamma \cdot \gamma'(re^{i\theta})|_{h} d\theta + O(\log r)$$

$$\stackrel{(4,1)}{\leq} \sum_{\alpha} \frac{1}{2\pi} \int_{0}^{2\pi} \log^{+} |\rho_{\alpha} \circ \gamma \cdot \gamma'(re^{i\theta})|_{h} d\theta + O(\log r)$$

$$\stackrel{(4.6)+(4.1)}{\leq} \sum_{\alpha} \sum_{i=s(\alpha)+1}^{n} \frac{1}{2\pi} \int_{0}^{2\pi} \log^{+} |(\log \gamma_{\alpha i})'(re^{i\theta})| d\theta$$

$$+ \sum_{\alpha} \sum_{j=1}^{s(\alpha)} \frac{1}{2\pi} \int_{0}^{2\pi} \log^{+} |\rho_{\alpha} \circ \gamma \cdot \gamma'_{\alpha j}(re^{i\theta})| d\theta + O(\log r)$$

$$\stackrel{(4.3)}{\leq} C_{1} \sum_{\alpha} \sum_{i=s(\alpha)+1}^{n} (\log^{+} T_{\gamma_{\alpha i}, \omega_{FS}}(r) + \log r)$$

$$+ \sum_{\alpha} \sum_{j=1}^{s(\alpha)} \frac{1}{2\pi} \int_{0}^{2\pi} \log^{+} |\gamma'_{\alpha j}(re^{i\theta})| d\theta + O(\log r) \parallel$$

$$\stackrel{(4.2)}{\leq} C_{2}(\log^{+} T_{\gamma^{*}\omega}(r) + \log r) + \sum_{\alpha} \sum_{j=1}^{s(\alpha)} \frac{1}{2\pi} \int_{0}^{2\pi} \log^{+} |\gamma'_{\alpha j}(re^{i\theta})| d\theta \parallel .$$

$$(4.7)$$

Here C_1 and C_2 are two positive constants which do not depend on r.

Claim For any $\alpha \in I$, any $j \in \{1, \ldots, s(\alpha)\}$, one has

$$\frac{1}{2\pi} \int_0^{2\pi} \log^+ |\rho_\alpha \circ \gamma \cdot \gamma'_{\alpha j}(re^{i\theta})| d\theta \le C_3(\log^+ T_{\gamma^*\omega}(r) + \log r) + O(1) \quad \| \quad (4.8)$$

for a positive constant C_3 which does not depend on r.

Proof of Claim The proof of the claim is borrowed from [36, eq.(4.7.2)]. Pick C > 0 so that $\rho_{\alpha}^2 \sqrt{-1} dx_{\alpha j} \wedge d\bar{x}_{\alpha j} \leq C\omega$. Write $\gamma^* \omega := \sqrt{-1}B(t) dt \wedge d\bar{t}$. Then

$$\begin{split} &\frac{1}{2\pi} \int_0^{2\pi} \log^+ |\rho_\alpha \circ \gamma \cdot \gamma'_{\alpha j}(re^{i\theta})| d\theta = \frac{1}{4\pi} \int_0^{2\pi} \log^+ (|\rho_\alpha^2 \circ \gamma| \cdot |\gamma'_{\alpha j}(re^{i\theta})|^2) d\theta \\ &\leq \frac{1}{4\pi} \int_0^{2\pi} \log^+ B(re^{i\theta}) d\theta + O(1) \leq \frac{1}{4\pi} \int_0^{2\pi} \log \left(1 + B(re^{i\theta})\right) d\theta + O(1) \\ &\leq \frac{1}{2} \log \left(1 + \frac{1}{2\pi} \int_0^{2\pi} B(re^{i\theta}) d\theta\right) + O(1) \\ &= \frac{1}{2} \log \left(1 + \frac{1}{2\pi r} \frac{d}{dr} \int_{\mathbb{D}_{r_0,r}} rB dr d\theta\right) + O(1) \\ &= \frac{1}{2} \log \left(1 + \frac{1}{2\pi r} \frac{d}{dr} \int_{\mathbb{D}_{r_0,r}} \gamma^* \omega\right) + O(1) \end{split}$$

D Springer

$$\stackrel{(4.4)}{\leq} \frac{1}{2} \log \left(1 + \frac{1}{2\pi r} \left(\int_{\mathbb{D}_{r_0,r}} \gamma^* \omega \right)^{1+\delta} \right) + O(1) \quad \|$$

$$= \frac{1}{2} \log \left(1 + \frac{r^{\delta}}{2\pi} \left(\frac{d}{dr} T_{\gamma^* \omega}(r) \right)^{1+\delta} \right) + O(1) \quad \|$$

$$\stackrel{(4.4)}{\leq} \frac{1}{2} \log \left(1 + \frac{r^{\delta}}{2\pi} \left(T_{\gamma^* \omega}(r) \right)^{(1+\delta)^2} \right) + O(1) \quad \|$$

$$\le 4 \log^+ T_{\gamma^* \omega}(r) + \delta \log r + O(1) \quad \|.$$

Here we pick $0 < \delta < 1$ and the last inequality follows. The claim is proved. Putting (4.8) to (4.7), one obtains

$$T_{\gamma^*\omega}(r) \le C(\log^+ T_{\gamma^*\omega}(r) + \log r) + O(1) \quad \|$$

for some positive constant *C*. Hence $T_{\gamma^*\omega}(r) = O(\log r)$. We apply Lemma 3.2 to conclude that γ extends to the ∞ .

5 Algebraic hyperbolicity for moduli spaces of polarized manifolds

In this section we will prove the algebraic hyperbolicity of the moduli spaces studied above. The question was posed to the first named author by Erwan Rousseau in February 2019 at the CIRM.

Proof of Theorem D Since the moduli map of the polarized family $(f : V \to U, \mathcal{L}) \in \mathcal{M}_h(U)$ is quasi-finite, the family f is of maximal variation and we let $U^\circ \subset U$ be the Zariski open set given in Theorem 2.8. We first take a projective compactification Z_0 of the base U and let $D = Z_0 - U$. Let Z_1, \ldots, Z_m be the irreducible components of $Z_0 - U^\circ$ whose intersections with U are nonempty. Let $\mu_i : X_i \to Z_i$ be a desingularization so that $D_i := \mu_i^{-1}(D)$ is of simple normal crossing. For each $U_i := X_i - D_i$, as the moduli map of the new family $(f_i : V \times_U U_i \to U_i, \mathcal{L}|_{V \times_U U_i})$ is generically finite, f_i is also of maximal variation and so yields a Zariski open subset $U_i^\circ \subset U_i$ by Theorem 2.8 that allows us to repeat for $i \ge 1$ the construction. Iterating using Theorem 2.8 and applying Theorem 2.18, we construct a set of log pairs $\{(X_i, D_i)\}_{i=0,...,N}$ with the following properties.

- (1) There are morphisms $\mu_i : X_i \to Z_0$ with $\mu_i^{-1}(D) = D_i$, so that each $\mu_i : X_i \to \mu_i(X_i)$ is a birational morphism.
- (2) There are smooth Finsler pseudometrics h_{i1}, \ldots, h_{in} for $T_{X_i}(-\log D_i)$.
- (3) $\mu_i|_{U_i^\circ}: U_i^\circ \to \mu_i(U_i^\circ)$ is an isomorphism.
- (4) There are smooth K\"ahler metrics ω_{i1},..., ω_{in} on X_i such that for any curve γ : C → U_i with C an open set of C and γ(C) ∩ U_i[°] ≠ 0, there exists some h_{ij} so that |γ'(t)|²_{hii} ≠ 0, and

$$\mathrm{dd}^c \mathrm{log} \, |\gamma'|^2_{h_{ii}} \ge \gamma^* \omega_{ij}. \tag{5.1}$$

(5) For any i ∈ {0,..., N}, either µ_i(U_i) − µ_i(U^o_i) is zero dimensional, or there exists I ⊂ {0,..., N} so that

$$\mu_i(U_i) - \mu_i(U_i^\circ) \subset \bigcup_{i \in I} \mu_i(X_i)$$

For any irreducible and reduced curve $C \subset Y$ with $C \not\subset D$. By the above construction, there is some log pair (X_i, D_i) so that $C \subset \mu_i(X_i)$ and $C \cap \mu_i(U_i^\circ) \neq \emptyset$. By (3), *C* is not contained in the exceptional locus of μ_i , and let $C_i \subset X_i$ be the strict transform of *C* under μ_i . Denote by $\nu_i : \tilde{C}_i \to C_i \subset X_i$ the normalization of C_i , and set $P_i := (\mu_i \circ \nu_i)^{-1}(D) = \mu_i^{-1}(D_i)$. Then one has

$$dv_i: T_{\tilde{C}_i}(-\log P_i) \to v_i^* T_{X_i}(-\log D_i).$$

By (4), there is a Finsler pseudometric h_{ij} for $T_{X_i}(-\log D_i)$ so that (5.1) holds. Consider $\tilde{h}_i := v_i^* h_{ij}$, which is a complex semi-norm over $T_{\tilde{C}_i}(-\log P_i)$. By (5.1), there is a Kähler metric ω_{ij} on X_i so that the curvature current satisfies

$$\frac{\sqrt{-1}}{2\pi}\Theta_{\tilde{h}_i^{-1}}(K_{\tilde{C}_i}(\log P_i)) \ge v_i^*\omega_{ij}$$

Since $\mu_i \circ \nu_i : \tilde{C}_i \to C$ is the normalization of *C*, one has

$$2g(\tilde{C}_i) - 2 + i(C, D) = \int_{\tilde{C}_i} \frac{\sqrt{-1}}{2\pi} \Theta_{\tilde{h}_i^{-1}}(K_{\tilde{C}_i}(\log P_i)) \ge \int_{\tilde{C}_i} v_i^* \omega_{ij}$$

Fix a Kähler metric ω_Y on Y. Then there is a constant $\varepsilon > 0$ so that $\omega_{ij} \ge \varepsilon \mu_i^* \omega_Y$ for any i = 0, ..., N and j = 1, ..., n. We thus have

$$2g(\tilde{C}_i) - 2 + i(C, D) \ge \varepsilon \int_{\tilde{C}_i} \mu_i^* \omega_Y = \varepsilon \deg_{\omega_Y} C$$

This shows the algebraic hyperbolicity of the base U.

Remark 5.1 The algebraic hyperbolicity in Theorem D generalizes the Arakelov-type inequalities in [34] by Möller, Viehweg and the fourth named author, as well as the weak boundedness of moduli stacks of canonically polarized manifolds in [26] by Kovács-Lieblich. In [34, Theorem 0.3], the authors obtained Arakelov-type inequalities with *sharp bounds* for semistable families of projective manifolds with semi-ample canonical sheaf over \mathbb{P}^1 . In [26, Definition 2.4], the authors introduced the notion of *weak boundedness* for quasi-projective varieties (which is weaker than the notion of algebraic hyperbolicity) and they proved that the moduli stacks of canonically polarized manifolds are weakly bounded.

Acknowledgements The last three authors would like to thank Phillip Griffiths for his interest and feedbacks, Ariyan Javanpeykar for his motivating original discussions, Songyan Xie for helpful discussions, the Academy of Mathematics and Systems Science, the School of Mathematical Sciences at the East China Normal University, CIRGET and its members at the Université du Québec à Montréal for their hospitality. The first named author would like to thank Professors Jean-Pierre Demailly, Min Ru, Nessim Sibony and Emmanuel Ullmo for their discussions, encouragements, and supports and the wonderful provisions of l'Institut des Hautes Études Scientifiques. The authors wish to extend their sincere gratitude to the referee for the careful and attentive reading of this manuscript. The referee's valuable suggestions and comments have greatly contributed to the improvement of this paper. This article is the converged and expanded version of the two preprints [14, 32] on the arXiv and hence takes precedence over them. K. Zuo has been supported by the National natural science foundation of China key program 12331002.

References

- Baily, W.L., Jr., Borel, A.: On the compactification of arithmetically defined quotients of bounded symmetric domains. Bull. Am. Math. Soc. 70, 588–593 (1964). https://doi.org/10.1090/S0002-9904-1964-11207-6
- Bakker, B., Brunebarbe, Y., Tsimerman, J.: O-minimal GAGA and a conjecture of Griffiths. (2018). ArXiv:1811.12230v2
- Borel, E.: Sur les zéros des fonctions entières. Acta Math. 20(1), 357–396 (1897). https://doi.org/10. 1007/BF02418037
- Borel, A.: Some metric properties of arithmetic quotients of symmetric spaces and an extension theorem. J. Differ. Geom. (1972) 6, 543–560. http://projecteuclid.org/euclid.jdg/1214430642. Collection of articles dedicated to S. S. Chern and D. C. Spencer on their sixtieth birthdays
- Campana, F.: Orbifoldes géométriques spéciales et classification biméromorphe des variétés kählériennes compactes. J. Inst. Math. Jussieu 10(4), 809–934 (2011). https://doi.org/10.1017/ S1474748010000101
- Cattani, E., Deligne, P., Kaplan, A.: On the locus of Hodge classes. J. Am. Math. Soc. 8(2), 483–506 (1995). https://doi.org/10.2307/2152824
- Chen, X.: On algebraic hyperbolicity of log varieties. Commun. Contemp. Math. 6(4), 513–559 (2004). https://doi.org/10.1142/S0219199704001422
- Cattani, E., Kaplan, A., Schmid, W.: Degeneration of Hodge structures. Ann. Math. 123(3), 457–535 (1986). https://doi.org/10.2307/1971333
- Deligne, P.: Un théorème de finitude pour la monodromie. In: Discrete Groups in Geometry and Analysis, New Haven, Conn vol 67 of Progr Math, pp. 1–19. (1984) (Birkhäuser Boston, Boston, MA1987). https://doi.org/10.1007/978-1-4899-6664-3_1
- Demailly, J-P.: Algebraic criteria for Kobayashi hyperbolic projective varieties and jet differentials. In: Algebraic geometry—Santa Cruz 1995, vol. 62 of Proceedings Symposium of Pure Mathematics, pp. 285–360. American Mathematics Society Providence. https://doi.org/10.1090/pspum/062.2/1492539
- Demailly, J.-P.: Variétés hyperboliques et équations différentielles algébriques. Gaz. Math. 73, 3–23 (1997)
- 12. Deng, Y.: Kobayashi hyperbolicity of moduli spaces of minimal projective manifolds of general type (with the appendix by Dan Abramovich). (2018). arXiv e-prints. arXiv:1806.01666
- Deng, Y.: Pseudo kobayashi hyperbolicity of base spaces of families of minimal projective manifolds with maximal variation. (2018). arXiv:1809.05891
- 14. Deng, Y.: Big Picard theorem for moduli spaces of polarized manifolds. (2019). arXiv e-prints. arXiv:1912.11442
- Deng, Y.: Hyperbolicity of coarse moduli spaces and isotriviality for certain families. (2019). arXiv e-prints. arXiv:1908.08372
- Deng, Y.: Big Picard theorem and algebraic hyperbolicity for varieties admitting a variation of Hodge structures. (2020). arXiv e-prints. arXiv:2001.04426
- Green, M., Griffiths, P.: Two applications of algebraic geometry to entire holomorphic mappings. In: The Chern Symposium 1979, Proceeding International Symposium, Berkeley. pp. 41–74. Springer, New York (1979)

- Green, M., Griffiths, P., Laza, R., Robles, C.: Period mappings and properties of the hodge line bundle. (2019). arXiv:1708.09523v2
- Griffiths, P., King, J.: Nevanlinna theory and holomorphic mappings between algebraic varieties. Acta Math. 130, 145–220 (1973). https://doi.org/10.1007/BF02392265
- Griffiths, P.A.: Periods of integrals on algebraic manifolds. I. Construction and properties of the modular varieties. Am. J. Math. 90, 568–626 (1968). https://doi.org/10.2307/2373545
- Griffiths, P.A.: Periods of integrals on algebraic manifolds. II. Local study of the period mapping. Am. J. Math. 90, 805–865 (1968). https://doi.org/10.2307/2373485
- Griffiths, P.A.: Periods of integrals on algebraic manifolds. III. Some global differential-geometric properties of the period mapping. Inst. Hautes Études Sci. Publ. Math. 38, 125–180 (1970)
- Griffiths, P.A.: Periods of integrals on algebraic manifolds: Summary of main results and discussion of open problems. Bull. Am. Math. Soc. 76, 228–296 (1970). https://doi.org/10.1090/S0002-9904-1970-12444-2
- Javanpeykar, A., Kucharczyk, R.A.: Algebraicity of analytic maps to a hyperbolic variety. (2018). arXiv:1806.09338
- Kawamata, Y.: Minimal models and the Kodaira dimension of algebraic fiber spaces. J. Reine Angew. Math. 363, 1–46 (1985). https://doi.org/10.1515/crll.1985.363.1
- Kovács, S.J., Lieblich, M.: Boundedness of families of canonically polarized manifolds: a higher dimensional analogue of Shafarevich's conjecture. Ann. Math. 172(3), 1719–1748 (2010). https://doi. org/10.4007/annals.2010.172.1719
- Kobayashi, S.: Hyperbolic complex spaces. volume 318 of Grundlehren der Mathematischen Wissenschaften [Fundamental Principles of Mathematical Sciences]. Springer-Verlag, Berlin (1998)
- Kollár, J.: Moduli of varieties of general type. In: Handbook of moduli. Vol. II, Adv. Lect. Math. (ALM). 25,131–157 (2013)
- Kovács, S.J.: Families of varieties of general type: the Shafarevich conjecture and related problems. In: Higher Dimensional Varieties and Rational Points (Budapest, 2001), vol. 12 of Bolyai Soc. Math. Stud. pp. 133–167. Springer, Berlin (2003)
- 30. Lang, S.: Introduction to complex hyperbolic spaces. Springer-Verlag, New York (1987)
- 31. Lu, X., Sun, R., Zuo, K.: Hyperbolicity of moduli space of polarized manifolds with good minimal models and kodaira dimension one. In preparation
- Lu, S., Sun, R., Zuo, K.: Nevanlinna theory on moduli space and the big picard theorem. (2019). arXiv e-prints. arXiv:1911.02973
- Shin-Yi Lu, S.: On meromorphic maps into varieties of log-general type. In: Several complex variables and complex geometry, Part 2 (Santa Cruz, CA, 1989), vol. 52 of Proc. Sympos. Pure Math. pp. 305–333. American Mathematics Society, Providence (1989)
- Möller, M., Viehweg, E., Zuo, K.: Special families of curves, of abelian varieties, and of certain minimal manifolds over curves. In: Global aspects of complex geometry, pp. 417–450. Springer, Berlin. (2006)
- Noguchi, J.: Lemma on logarithmic derivatives and holomorphic curves in algebraic varieties. Nagoya Math. J. 83, 213–233 (1981)
- Noguchi, J., Winkelmann, J.: Nevanlinna theory in several complex variables and Diophantine approximation. volume 350 of Grundlehren der Mathematischen Wissenschaften [Fundamental Principles of Mathematical Sciences]. Springer, Tokyo (2014)
- Pacienza, G., Rousseau, E.: On the logarithmic Kobayashi conjecture. J. Reine Angew. Math. 611, 221–235 (2007). https://doi.org/10.1515/CRELLE.2007.080
- Popa, M., Taji, B., Wu, L.: Brody hyperbolicity of base spaces of certain families of varieties. (2018). arXiv:1801.05898
- Schmid, W.: Variation of Hodge structure: the singularities of the period mapping. Invent. Math. 22, 211–319 (1973). https://doi.org/10.1007/BF01389674
- Sibony, N.: Quelques problèmes de prolongement de courants en analyse complexe. Duke Math. J. 52, 157–197 (1985). https://doi.org/10.1215/S0012-7094-85-05210-X
- Siu, Y.T.: Extension of meromorphic maps into K\u00e4hler manifolds. Ann. Math. 102(3), 421–462 (1975). https://doi.org/10.2307/1971038
- Sommese, A.J.: Some algebraic properties of the image of the period mapping. In: Complex analysis, 1972 (Proc. Conf., Rice Univ., Houston, Tex., 1972), Vol. II: Analysis on singularities, Rice Univ. Studies vol. 59, pp. 123–128 (1973)
- Siu, Y.-T., Yeung, S.-K.: Defects for ample divisors of abelian varieties, Schwarz lemma, and hyperbolic hypersurfaces of low degrees. Am. J. Math. 119(5), 1139–1172 (1997)

- To, W.-K., Yeung, S.-K.: Finsler metrics and Kobayashi hyperbolicity of the moduli spaces of canonically polarized manifolds. Ann. Math. 181(2), 547–586 (2015). https://doi.org/10.4007/annals.2015. 181.2.3
- To, W.-K., Yeung, S.-K.: Augmented Weil-Petersson metrics on moduli spaces of polarized Ricci-flat Kähler manifolds and orbifolds. Asian J. Math. 22(4), 705–727 (2018). https://doi.org/10.4310/AJM. 2018.v22.n4.a6
- 46. Viehweg, E.: Positivity of direct image sheaves and applications to families of higher dimensional manifolds. In: School on Vanishing Theorems and Effective Results in Algebraic Geometry (Trieste, 2000), vol. 6 of ICTP Lect. Notes, pp. 249–284. Abdus Salam Int. Cent. Theoret. Phys., Trieste. (2001)
- 47. Vojta, P.: Diophantine approximation and Nevanlinna theory. In: Arithmetic geometry, vol. 2009 of Lecture Notes in Math. pp. 111–224. Springer, Berlin. (2011)
- Viehweg, E., Zuo, K.: Base spaces of non-isotrivial families of smooth minimal models. In: Complex geometry (Göttingen, 2000), pp. 279–328. Springer, Berlin. (2002)
- Viehweg, E., Zuo, K.: On the Brody hyperbolicity of moduli spaces for canonically polarized manifolds. Duke Math. J. 118(1), 103–150 (2003). https://doi.org/10.1215/S0012-7094-03-11815-3
- Zucker, S..: Degeneration of Hodge bundles (after Steenbrink). In: Topics in transcendental algebraic geometry (Princeton, N.J., 1981/1982), vol. 106 of Ann. Math. Stud. pp. 121–141. Princeton University of Press, Princeton. (1984)
- Zuo, K.: On the negativity of kernels of Kodaira–Spencer maps on Hodge bundles and applications. Asian J. Math. 4, 279–301 (2000). https://doi.org/10.4310/AJM.2000.v4.n1.a17

Publisher's Note Springer Nature remains neutral with regard to jurisdictional claims in published maps and institutional affiliations.

Springer Nature or its licensor (e.g. a society or other partner) holds exclusive rights to this article under a publishing agreement with the author(s) or other rightsholder(s); author self-archiving of the accepted manuscript version of this article is solely governed by the terms of such publishing agreement and applicable law.